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or explosives industries. The term fi-
nancial interest is defined in
§ 2635.403(c) of this title.

(b) Waiver. An agency designee, with
the advice and legal clearance of the
DAEO or Office of the Chief Counsel,
may grant a written waiver of the pro-
hibition in paragraph (a) of this section
on a determination that the financial
interest is not prohibited by 26 U.S.C.
7214(b) and that, in the mind of a rea-
sonable person with knowledge of the
particular circumstances, the financial
interest will not create an appearance
of misuse of position or loss of impar-
tiality, or call into question the impar-
tiality and objectivity with which the
ATF’s programs are administered. A
waiver under this paragraph may re-
quire appropriate conditions, such as
execution of a written disqualification.

§ 3101.106 Additional rules for Internal
Revenue Service employees.

The following rules apply to the em-
ployees of the Internal Revenue Serv-
ice and are in addition to §§ 3101.101
through 3101.104:

(a) Prohibited recommendations. Em-
ployees of the IRS shall not rec-
ommend, refer or suggest, specifically
or by implication, any attorney, ac-
countant, or firm of attorneys or ac-
countants to any person in connection
with any official business which in-
volves or may involve the IRS.

(b) Prohibited outside employment. In-
volvement by an employee of the IRS
in the following types of outside em-
ployment or business activities is pro-
hibited and shall constitute a conflict
with the employee’s official duties pur-
suant to 5 CFR 2635.802:

(1) Performance of legal services in-
volving Federal, State or local tax
matters;

(2) Appearing on behalf of any tax-
payer as a representative before any
Federal, State, or local government
agency, in an action involving a tax
matter except on written authorization
of the Commissioner of Internal Reve-
nue;

(3) Engaging in accounting, or the
use, analysis, and interpretation of fi-
nancial records when such activity in-
volves tax matters;

(4) Engaging in bookkeeping, the re-
cording of transactions, or the record-

making phase of accounting, when such
activity is directly related to a tax de-
termination; and

(5) Engaging in the preparation of tax
returns for compensation, gift, or
favor.

(c) Seasonal employees. Seasonal em-
ployees of the IRS while in non-duty
status may engage in outside employ-
ment or activities other than those
prohibited by paragraph (b) of this sec-
tion without obtaining prior written
permission.

§ 3101.107 Additional rules for Legal
Division employees.

The following rules apply to the em-
ployees of the Legal Division and are in
addition to §§ 3101.101 through 3101.104:

(a) Application of rules of other bu-
reaus. In addition to the rule contained
in paragraph (b) of this section, em-
ployees in the Legal Division shall be
covered by the rules contained in this
part that are applicable to employees
of the bureaus or offices in which the
Legal Division employees serve, sub-
ject to any instructions which the Gen-
eral Counsel or appropriate Chief or
Legal Counsel may issue in accordance
with § 3101.101(b).

(b) Prohibited outside employment. Pur-
suant to 5 CFR 2635.802, it is prohibited
and shall constitute a conflict with the
employee’s official duties for an attor-
ney employed in the Legal Division to
engage in the outside practice of law
that might require the attorney to:

(1) Take a position that is or appears
to be in conflict with the interests of
the Department of the Treasury which
is the client to whom the attorney
owes a professional responsibility; or

(2) Interpret any statute, regulation
or rule administered or issued by the
Department.

§ 3101.108 Additional rules for Office
of the Comptroller of the Currency
employees.

The following rules apply to the em-
ployees of the Office of the Comptroller
of the Currency and are in addition to
§§ 3101.101–3101.104:

(a) Prohibited financial interests—(1)
Prohibition. Except as provided in para-
graphs (a)(3) and (g) of this section, no
OCC employee, or spouse or minor
child of an OCC employee, shall own,

VerDate 27<FEB>98 10:03 Mar 10, 1998 Jkt 179013 PO 00000 Frm 00638 Fmt 8010 Sfmt 8010 Y:\SGML\179013.TXT 179013-3



643

Department of the Treasury § 3101.108

directly or indirectly, securities of any
commercial bank (including both na-
tional and State-chartered banks) or
commercial bank affiliate, including a
bank holding company.

(2) Definition of ‘‘securities’’. For pur-
poses of paragraphs (a)(1) and (a)(3) of
this section, the term ‘‘securities’’ in-
cludes all interests in debt or equity
instruments. The term includes, with-
out limitation, secured and unsecured
bonds, debentures, notes, securitized
assets and commercial paper, as well as
all types of preferred and common
stock. The term encompasses both cur-
rent and contingent ownership inter-
ests, including any beneficial or legal
interest derived from a trust. It ex-
tends to any right to acquire or dispose
of any long or short position in such
securities and includes, without limita-
tion, interests convertible into such se-
curities, as well as options, rights, war-
rants, puts, calls, and straddles with
respect thereto.

(3) Exceptions. Nothing in this section
prohibits an OCC employee, or spouse
or minor child of an OCC employee,
from:

(i) Investing in a publicly traded or
publicly available mutual fund or other
collective investment fund or in a
widely held pension or similar fund
provided that the fund does not invest
more than 25 percent of its assets in se-
curities of one or more commercial
banks (including both national and
State-chartered banks) and commer-
cial bank affiliates (including bank
holding companies) and the employee
neither exercises control over nor has
the ability to exercise control over the
financial interests held in the fund;

(ii) Investing in the publicly traded
securities of a holding company of a
nonbank bank or of a retailing firm
that owns or sponsors a credit card
bank as defined by the Competitive
Equality Banking Act of 1987, except
that an employee who owns such an in-
terest must be disqualified from par-
ticipating in the regulation or super-
vision of the nonbank bank or the cred-
it card bank;

(iii) Using a commercial bank or
commercial bank affiliate as custodian
or trustee of accounts containing tax-
deferred retirement funds; or

(iv) Owning any security pursuant to
a waiver granted under paragraph (g) of
this section.

(b) Prohibited borrowing—(1) Prohibi-
tion on employee borrowing. Except as
provided in this section, no covered
OCC employee shall seek or obtain any
loan or extension of credit, including
credit obtained through the use of a
credit card, from any national bank or
from an officer, director, employee, or
subsidiary of any national bank.

(2) Prohibition on borrowing by a
spouse or minor child. The prohibition in
paragraph (b)(1) of this section shall
apply to the spouse or minor child of a
covered OCC employee unless the loan
or extension of credit:

(i) Is supported only by the income or
independent means of the spouse or
minor child;

(ii) Is obtained on terms and condi-
tions no more favorable than those of-
fered to the general public; and

(iii) The covered OCC employee does
not participate in the negotiation for
the loan or serve as co-maker, en-
dorser, or guarantor of the loan.

(3) Covered OCC employee. For pur-
poses of the prohibitions on borrowing
contained in paragraphs (b)(1) and
(b)(2) of this section, ‘‘covered OCC em-
ployee’’ means:

(i) An OCC bank examiner; and
(ii) Any other OCC employee speci-

fied in an OCC instruction or manual
issuance whose duties and responsibil-
ities, as determined by the Comptroller
of the Currency or his or her designee,
require application of the prohibition
on borrowing contained in this section
to ensure public confidence that the
OCC’s programs are conducted impar-
tially and objectively.

(4) Exceptions. Nothing in this section
prohibits a covered OCC employee, or
the spouse or minor child of a covered
OCC employee, from obtaining a loan
or extension of credit described in
paragraphs (b)(4)(i) through (b)(4)(iii) of
this section from a national bank if the
loan or extension of credit is obtained
on terms and conditions no more favor-
able than those offered to the general
public, the employee is not assigned to
examine the bank at the time the loan
or extension of credit is obtained, and
the employee submits to the Chief
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Counsel or designee a written disquali-
fication from examining or otherwise
participating in the supervision of the
bank. The exceptions provided by this
paragraph are for loans or extensions
of credit obtained:

(i) Through use of a credit card
issued by a national bank where:

(A) The employee is assigned to a dis-
trict office and the bank is not
headquartered in the employee’s dis-
trict;

(B) The employee is assigned to the
Multinational Division and the bank is
not supervised by that Division; or

(C) The employee is assigned to the
Washington office (other than the Mul-
tinational Division);

(ii) Through use of a national bank
credit card sponsored by a retailing
firm (e.g., Nordstrom, Lord and Taylor,
Amoco Oil Company); or

(iii) Through assumption of a mort-
gage loan on the employee’s residence
which is liquidated in accordance with
its original terms without renewal or
renegotiation.

(5) Pre-existing credit. This section
does not prohibit a covered OCC em-
ployee, or spouse or minor child of a
covered OCC employee, from retaining
a loan from a national bank on its
original terms if the loan was incurred
prior to employment by the OCC or as
a result of the sale or transfer of a loan
to a national bank or the conversion or
merger of the lender into a national
bank. Any renewal or renegotiation of
a pre-existing loan or extension of
credit will be treated as a new loan
subject to the prohibitions in para-
graphs (b)(1) and (b)(2) of this section.

(c) Restrictions arising from third party
relationships. If any of the entities list-
ed in paragraphs (c)(1) through (c)(7) of
this section have securities that an
OCC employee would be prohibited
from having by paragraph (a) of this
section, or loans or extensions of credit
that a covered OCC employee would be
prohibited from obtaining under para-
graph (b) of this section, the employee
shall promptly report such interests to
the Chief Counsel or designee. The
Chief Counsel or designee may require
the employee to terminate the third
party relationship, undertake an ap-
propriate disqualification, or take
other appropriate action necessary,

under the particular circumstances, to
avoid a statutory violation or a viola-
tion of part 2635 of this title, or this
part, including an appearance of mis-
use of position or loss of impartiality.
This paragraph applies to any:

(1) Partnership in which the em-
ployee, or spouse or minor child of the
employee, is a general partner;

(2) Partnership in which the em-
ployee, or spouse or minor child of the
employee, individually or jointly holds
more than a 10 percent limited partner-
ship interest;

(3) Closely held corporation in which
the employee, or spouse or minor child
of the employee, individually or jointly
holds more than a 10 percent equity in-
terest;

(4) Trust in which the employee, or
spouse or minor child of the employee,
has a legal or beneficial interest;

(5) Investment club or similar infor-
mal investment arrangement between
the employee, or spouse or minor child
of the employee, and others;

(6) Qualified profit sharing, retire-
ment or similar plan in which the em-
ployee, or spouse or minor child of the
employee, has an interest; or

(7) Other entity if the employee, or
spouse or minor child of the employee,
individually or jointly holds more than
a 25 percent equity interest.

(d) Prohibited recommendations. Em-
ployees of the OCC shall not make rec-
ommendations or suggestions, directly
or indirectly, concerning the acquisi-
tion or sale or other divestiture of se-
curities of any commercial bank or
commercial bank affiliate, including a
bank holding company.

(e) Prohibited purchase of assets. No
employee of the OCC, or spouse or
minor child of an OCC employee, shall
purchase, directly or indirectly, an
asset (e.g., real property, automobiles,
furniture, or similar items) from a na-
tional bank or national bank affiliate,
including a bank holding company, un-
less it is sold at a public auction or by
other means which assure that the sell-
ing price is the asset’s fair market
value.

(f) Outside employment—(1) Prohibition
on outside employment. No covered OCC
employee shall perform services for
compensation for any bank, banking or
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loan association, or national bank af-
filiate, or for any officer, director or
employee of, or for any person con-
nected in any capacity with a bank,
banking or loan association or national
bank affiliate.

(2) Covered OCC employee. For pur-
poses of the prohibitions on outside
employment contained in paragraph
(f)(1) of this section, ‘‘covered OCC em-
ployee’’ means:

(i) An OCC bank examiner; and
(ii) Any other OCC employee speci-

fied in an OCC instruction or manual
issuance whose duties and responsibil-
ities, as determined by the Comptroller
of the Currency or his or her designee,
require application of the prohibition
on outside employment contained in
this section to ensure public confidence
that the OCC’s programs are conducted
impartially and objectively.

(g) Waivers. An agency designee may
grant a written waiver from any provi-
sion of this section based on a deter-
mination made with the advice and
legal clearance of the DAEO or Office
of the Chief Counsel that the waiver is
not inconsistent with part 2635 of this
title or otherwise prohibited by law
and that, under the particular cir-
cumstances, application of the prohibi-
tion is not necessary to avoid the ap-
pearance of misuse of position or loss
of impartiality or otherwise to ensure
confidence in the impartiality and ob-
jectivity with which agency programs
are administered. A waiver under this
paragraph may impose appropriate
conditions, such as requiring execution
of a written disqualification.

§ 3101.109 Additional rules for Office
of Thrift Supervision employees.

The following rules apply to the em-
ployees of the Office of Thrift Super-
vision and are in addition to §§ 3101.101
through 3101.104:

(a) Covered OTS employee. For pur-
poses of this section, the term ‘‘covered
OTS employee’’ means:

(1) An OTS examiner;
(2) An employee in a position at OTS

grade 17 or above; and
(3) Any other OTS employee specified

in an OTS instruction or manual
issuance whose duties and responsibil-
ities, as determined by the Director of
the OTS or his or her designee, require

application of the prohibitions con-
tained in this section to ensure public
confidence that the OTS’s programs
are conducted impartially and objec-
tively.

(b) Prohibited financial interests—(1)
Prohibition. Except as provided in para-
graphs (b)(3) and (g) of this section, no
covered OTS employee, or spouse or
minor child of a covered OTS em-
ployee, shall own, directly or indi-
rectly, securities of any OTS-regulated
savings association or savings associa-
tion holding company.

(2) Definition of ‘‘securities’’. For pur-
poses of paragraphs (b)(1) and (b)(3) of
this section, the term ‘‘securities’’ in-
cludes all interests in debt or equity
instruments. The term includes, with-
out limitation, secured and unsecured
bonds, debentures, notes, securitized
assets and commercial paper, as well as
all types of preferred and common
stock. The term encompasses both cur-
rent and contingent ownership inter-
ests, including any beneficial or legal
interest derived from a trust. It ex-
tends to any right to acquire or dispose
of any long or short position in such
securities and includes, without limita-
tion, interests convertible into such se-
curities, as well as options, rights, war-
rants, puts, calls, and straddles with
respect thereto.

(3) Exceptions. Nothing in this section
prohibits a covered OTS employee, or
spouse or minor child of a covered OTS
employee, from:

(i) Investing in a publicly traded or
publicly available mutual fund or other
collective investment fund or in a
widely held pension or similar fund
provided that the fund does not invest
more than 25 percent of its assets in se-
curities of one or more OTS-regulated
savings associations or savings associa-
tion holding companies and the em-
ployee neither exercises control over
nor has the ability to exercise control
over the financial interests held in the
fund;

(ii) Investing in certain non-financial
holding companies whose principal
business is unrelated to the financial
services industry and which are identi-
fied as such on a list maintained by the
Chief Counsel of the OTS;
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